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OFFICE OF CITY COUNCIL

SUITE 425, CITY HALL

117 W. DUVAL STREET

JACKSONVILLE FL  32202

904-630-1377

SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON CITY PENSION SUSTAINABILITY
MEETING MINUTES
TUESDAY, JULY 21, 2009
3:00 P.M.

CITY COUNCIL CHAMBER
1ST FLOOR, CITY HALL

Attendance: Michael Corrigan (Chair), Warren Jones, Reginald Brown, Stephen Joost

Excused: Kevin Hyde

Subject Matter Experts: John Keane – Police and Fire Pension Fund; Alan Mosley – Chief Administrative Officer; Sheila Caulkins – Retired Employees Association; Henry Cook – Jacksonville Retirement System Board of Trustees; David Kilcrease – FOP/Corrections Officer Pension Plan
Staff: Kirk Sherman and Thomas Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Derrel Chatmon – General Counsel’s Office; Sharonda Pender – Legislative Services Division; Sherry Hall – Mayor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research
The meeting was convened at 3:05 p.m. with a quorum present.  
Chairman Corrigan announced that Council President Clark has reappointed the committee for the 2009-10 Council year to complete the work it has begun.  
In response to a question, CAO Alan Mosley stated that the Mayor’s recently-introduced budget proposed to appropriate the $108 million needed to fund the three pension plans from typical General Fund resources, not using any special financing mechanisms.  The funding level was based on actuarial studies of funding status the three plans as of September 30, 2008.  

Mickey Miller presentation
Chief Finance Officer Mickey Miller distributed and discussed a handout showing the current membership and funding status of the three pension plans and projections of pension contribution costs for the next 30 years.  The tables show substantial increases in pension contributions over that time period, primarily to amortize the unfunded actuarial liability of the plans, although the normal cost contributions increase steadily as well.  He noted that the City’s contributions to the Police and Fire Pension Fund (PFPF) are greater than the contributions to the General Employees Pension Plan (GEPP) despite the fact that the PFPF has fewer members and a smaller payroll base than the GEPP.  He noted that investment returns have begun to recover over the past several months as the stock markets have begun to rally somewhat.
Mr. Miller noted that a variety of factors contribute to pension costs, including the level of plan benefits, investment returns, employment patterns, and a variety of actuarial assumptions.  Pension actuaries review pension plans every five years to determine how well their assumptions are matching actual experience.  In Florida the state pension regulator also oversees the performance of government pension plans and the validity of their actuarial assumptions and calculations.  The recently retired state actuary has been negotiating with the City in recent years regarding several of the City’s pension plan assumptions, including the 8.4 % assumed rate of investment return for the GEPP (8.5% for the PFPF) and the edition of the mortality tables being used.  The PFPF has recently moved from using the 1983 to the 1994 edition of the nationally-recognized mortality table, while the GEPP uses the 2000 edition.  As life spans increase, the use of later tables reflecting longer lives for retirees is more accurate, but also increases the UAAL cost as benefits must be paid out to retirees over longer periods.  John Keane asked Mr. Miller to provide him with the actuarial assumptions that factor into the calculations resulting in the $1.3 billion future pension obligation cost figure that has featured prominently in the Mayor’s recent speeches on the proposed budget.  Mr. Miller will work with the City’s actuary to provide those assumptions.
Mr. Miller’s handout included a page entitled Topics for Discussion:

1. Earnings Assumptions

2. Use of Pension Excess Contributions (PEC)/Stabilization Reserve – function and purpose, direction going forward

3. Definitions of “fully funded” – changing 90% ratio to 115-118%; different use for “stabilization” strategy

4. Expanded definition for reporting disclosure – annual future contribution projection; minimum “new benefits” current and future cost disclosure; annual vs. every 3 years actuarial reporting.

5. Possible use of pension obligation bonds
John Keane presentation
PFPF Administrator John Keane distributed and discussed two handouts.  The first showed the history of the City’s millage rate levy from the mid-1980s to the present along with the City use of the PFPF and GEPP reserve accounts to make the City’s annual pension contributions for the same years.  The chart indicates that the City’s millage rate held steady through the late 1980s until reductions began to be enacted in FY91-92 and thereafter.  As the millage rate was steadily rolled back each year, increasing amounts were appropriated from the pension reserve funds (utilizing accumulated “excess contributions”) to make the required pension contributions.  Mr. Keane contends that the use of pension reserves to pay current year costs subsidized the ability of several mayors to produce balanced budgets while reducing the property tax millage rate, to the ultimate detriment of the pension funds.  The combination of the exhaustion of the reserve funds with the recent plunge in the investment markets now places the City in the position in which it finds itself having to make large contributions out of current year revenues to make up for the failure to fund the pensions prudently in better economic times. He also noted that the City does not make matching contributions for PFPF members who are actively employed but participating in the DROP plan, saving the City several million dollars a year in avoided pension contributions.
Mr. Keane echoed Mr. Miller’s earlier comments about the state actuary questioning the City’s actuarial assumptions, and noted that both the PFPF and the City have spent considerable time negotiating with both the outgoing and incoming state actuary about what are reasonable and prudent assumptions.  A reduction in the assumed rate of return from 8.5% to 8% or even 7.75% would add tens of millions of dollars to the already daunting pension contribution figures.

Mr. Keane’s second handout included two recommendations from a list originally distributed to the special committee in May.  The recommendations propose that the City consider issuing a bond to cover required pension contributions for FY09-10, and that the PFPF hold the bond directly in its investment portfolio as a way of saving underwriting, legal, printing and other bond issuance costs to the City while increasing the PFPF’s asset base.  The second recommendation proposed the use of this bonding strategy as part of a “budgetary bridge” to carry the City past the current economic downturn, possibly in conjunction with City transfers of real estate assets to the PFPF.
Alan Mosley stated that the charts distributed earlier by Mr. Miller indicate that, regardless of how the investment markets and the UAAL fluctuate over the next 30 years, the growth in “normal” pension costs is also unsustainable for the City budget over that period as well.

Chairman Corrigan announced that the topic for the committee’s next meeting will be pension excess contributions (PEC) policies – how do “excess” contributions accumulate and how are they used?
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:21 p.m.
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